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Vice-President James Crocker, Precinct 5 (CHAIR) 
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Councilor Matthew Levesque, Precinct 10 

Councilor Deborah Dagwan, Precinct 8 

Member at large Hank Farnham 

 
MEETING MINUTES  

 
 

PRESENT: Chair of Committee, Vice-President James Crocker Jr.; Councilor Jessica Rapp-Grassetti; 

Councilor Paula Schnepp; Councilor Matthew Levesque; Councilor Debra Dagwan,  Hank Farnham, 

Member at large;  ALSO IN ATTENDANCE: Town Council President, Eric R. Steinhilber; Elizabeth 

Jenkins, Planning and Development Director; Ruth Weil, Town Attorney; Brian Florence, Building 

Commissioner;  

 

 Chair of the Committee Vice President James Crocker Jr. opened the meeting up at 6:01. Town 

Council Administrator did roll call, members present indicated above, there is quorum. 

Chair of the Committee Vice President James Crocker Jr. started the meeting with Elizabeth 

Jenkins, Planning and Development Director to discuss the Growth Incentive Zone and how it will be 

presented to the Council should it move to that level, Elizabeth wanted to give the Committee a brief 

overview of what will be presented tonight to the full Council, however for this Committee it will help 

you understand what will be presented. Ms. Jenkins explained that what is being presented tonight to the 

Council is a revised application to the Cape Cod Commission. The purpose and the goals remain 

unchanged from the original; the purpose is to streamline the process of development both residential 

and economic investment in the heart of downtown Hyannis through a streamline permitting process, 

which keeps in line with the mission of the revitalization of the downtown Hyannis area which is to 

support the Growth Incentive Revitalization Plan through a new process with a more local control. 

The three changes, boundaries, minor changes to reflect the changed Cape Cod Commission 

changes and Public comment removed the boundary change to include the Scudder Ave parcel. The 

Planning and Development Department from the owner of the 35 Scudder Ave asking to remove the 

parcel from the GIZ, so the maps have been redone to leave that parcel out.  

         (See Memorandum below sent out to the Town Council and the Public from Ms. Jenkins) 

 
Memorandum on Revised Downtown Hyannis Growth Incentive Zone Application 

and Upcoming Public Hearings 

Date: February 20, 2018  

From: Elizabeth S. Jenkins, AICP, Planning & Development Director  

RE: Proposed revisions to Downtown Hyannis GIZ application and public hearings  

A revised Downtown Hyannis Growth Incentive Zone (GIZ) application (dated February 20, 2018) is 

available for review and comment on the Town’s website at: 

www.townofbarnstable.us/planninganddevelopment/2018giz.  The proposed revisions address three 

issues: the boundary, consistency with existing and proposed Cape Cod Commission regulations, and 

public input.  

http://www.townofbarnstable.us/planninganddevelopment/2018giz


On February 15, 2018, the Town received a letter from the owners of the property at 35 Scudder Avenue 

(Resort & Conference Center at Hyannis) withdrawing their request to have the parcel included in the 

Downtown Hyannis Growth Incentive Zone.  

The proposed GIZ boundary has been modified to reflect the boundary as it currently exists today and 

references to the previously proposed boundary change have been removed from the application.  

 

Minor revisions are proposed to allow the application to be submitted under the Cape Cod 

Commission’s existing or proposed regulations pertaining to Growth Incentive Zones. Proposed 

revisions will help avoid any delays in reauthorization and include:  

o A new draft introductory sub-section (Introduction & Approach) providing a brief clarifying summary 

of the process and content of the application.  

o Clarification on the Development of Regional Impact review thresholds proposed to be modified by 

the GIZ designation (Section 4 – Requested GIZ Regulatory Relief). No change has been made from the 

existing or prior proposed application. The purpose of this revision was for clarification only.  

 

The review schedule for the Cape Cod Commission’s consideration of revisions to “Chapter G” of the 

Cape Cod Commission regulations pertaining region-wide to Growth Incentive Zones now overlaps the 

review of the Town’s application both locally and by the Commission.  

Previously outlined revisions to the application based on public input are incorporated into the 

document.  

Public Hearings  

The Planning Board will hold a public hearing on the revised GIZ application at their meeting on 

Monday, February 26, 2018 at 7 p.m. at Town Hall. The Town Council will hold a public hearing on 

the revised GIZ application at their meeting on Thursday, March 1, 2018 at 7 p.m. at Town Hall.  

 

Town of Barnstable  

Planning & Development Department  

www.townofbarnstable.us/planninganddevelopment 

 

Ms. Jenkins went on to explain the redline changes to the introduction and also the application. 

The second change had to deal with the Cape Cod Commission changes, and our application was 

scheduled to run concurrent with that, but we saw an opportunity to go forward. The third change was 

the thresholds that were and were not exempt; not everything that requires Cape Cod Commission 

review is exempt within in the GIZ; nothing has changed there though and there are no additional 

changes proposed there, and the other change was the addition of Public Comment.  

 

(Red-lined changes below) 

 

ISSUES AND OPPORTUNITIES 

There are several intersections and roadways within the GIZ that become congested frequently, such a s 

the Airport Rotary, Route 28 at Yarmouth Road, and Route 28 itself and roadways in the East End. Not 

only do these areas create frustration, and waste time and resources as traffic crawls along, but they also 

are areas where crashes occur more often. In addition to congestion, there are real and perceived barriers 

to getting to key destinations within the GIZ in a vehicle, including Main Street, the hospital , and the 

harbor. Improvements to problematic intersections and roadways that can help traffic flow more 

efficiently can also improve safety for travelers to the area, as well as improve the reliability and 

connectivity of the roadways. Addressing congestion on the major regional roadways and intersections is 

critical to be able to plan for context sensitive transportation improvements downtown that will 

accommodate multi-modal users. 

A phased approach to implementing the Hyannis Access Study is possible, but smaller solutions that will 

improve conditions at the Airport Rotary are difficult to achieve. Reviewing opportunities to improve 



roadway and parcel connectivity around the Rotary is one short-term strategy to improve the overall 

traffic conditions in the area. 

Integrating multiple forms of transportation into the roadway could be a low-cost, effective way to 

improving overall Traffic flow. Working collaboratively with the Regional Transit Authority to define 

bus stops at high usage locations would improve conditions for bus passengers, we well as alleviate 

congestion at peak times in intersections. 

Improved bus stop locations several feet out of intersections would prevent difficult and unsafe 

conditions for transit users, drivers, and emergency response vehicles. 
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assistance of Community Preservation Act funds, the Town recently acquired the 2.1 acre “Amaral 

parcel” on Old Colony Road connecting private and public open space and wetland resources 

contributing to Stewarts Snows Creek. 

The Town has also invested in and promoted the development of pocket parks such as 725 Main Street 

and Stone Memorial Park, and developed a greenway connection to community assets with the 

“Walkway to the Sea.” Promoting the active use of community open space, the Artist Shanty program at 

Bismore Park will be expanded to the overlook on South Street. 

The Hyannis Youth and Community Center (HYCC) continue to serve as a local resource supporting 

youth in the Village of Hyannis and the Town of Barnstable. It also serves as a regional recreational 

amenity drawing youth sports teams from across New England for tournament play as well as skating 

competitions, contributing to the economic vitality of the GIZ throughout the year. On the HYCC 

campus is a skate park and outdoor basketball courts and three Little League fields including the latest 

addition – Fenway Cape Cod. McKeon Park just off South Street and immediately adjacent to the GIZ 

regulatory boundary is home to Cape Cod Baseball League’s Hyannis Harbor Hawks, drawing locals and 

visitors to Hyannis for traditional competitive collegiate summer baseball as well as St. John Paul II 

High School baseball games and additional adult and youth baseball programs. 

 

ISSUES AND OPPORTUNITIES 

The Town envisions continued infill of mixed-use and residential development in downtown Hyannis 

and is planning for the potential redevelopment of retail plazas along the Route 132 corridor. Additional 

park and recreational amenities are needed to support this growth and to improve visitor experiences and 

quality of life in Hyannis. 
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There are opportunities to expand resident and visitor experiences and to grow Hyannis’ creative class 

by considering more active uses in the Harbor area to encourage visitors to linger longer, dine, and 

experience the cultural attractions in Hyannis. Continued effort to provide stronger pedestrian, multi -

modal connections from Bismore Park to Main Street will encourage linkages to increased use of the 

unique amenities and resources in each district. 

The opportunity to attract and support new anchor cultural institutions will significantly enhance the 

year-round livability and visitor experience in the GIZ. A movie theater and multi -purpose space to host 

community and public events at a variety of scales are examples of such anchor institutes that would 

enhance civic life and economic vibrancy in the GIZ. 

Additionally, the Town is actively pursuing reuse of the Hyannis National Guard Armory at 225 South 

Street, the site of John F. Kennedy’s presidential acceptance speech. Past Requests for Proposals (RFP’s) 

for use of the property have been unsuccessful, primarily because of the large upfront capital costs 

necessary for occupancy. The Town is considering a phased approach to reuse of the building, making 

portions of the building available to the public in a first phase, and investing in remediation/upgrades 

necessary to support a successful RFP or future municipal use. 



Opportunities to knit together the town-owned properties housing the Cape Cod Maritime Museum, 

Hyannis Armory, Town Hall, and JFK Hyannis Museum to reinforce the physical and programmatic 

connections between Hyannis Main Street and Hyannis Harbor should continue to be explored. 

The use of prime land for parking and limited short stay parking in this area will continue to be an 

ongoing challenge for attracting visitors. Strategies involving continued public, private, and 

intergovernmental strategies to accommodate demands associated with visitors, residents, ferry routes 

and hospitals will be a necessary part of long- 

 
Strategy/Approach 2018 2019 2020 2021 2022 
Responsible Parties 
22 
Support Sustainable Economic Development Opportunities Downtown 
Encourage entrepreneurial growth through attracting collaborative workspaces, business incubator, and 
Educational and workforce training opportunities downtown 
With No. 22 below, explore “intelligent community” and “smart city” models 
22 
Advocate for Access to Broadband 
Consider Market Study for Hyannis Residential Broadband Alternatives (Open Cape) Town 
Install Conduit for Broadband in Municipal Projects where feasible Town 
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Chair of the Committee Vice President James Crocker Jr. asked Ms. Jenkins if there was any 

other information she could provide regarding the meeting on Monday with the Planning Board and why 

they did not vote on this document and any concerns they may have had. Ms. Jenkins stated that Public 

Comment was limited, we did have a couple of individuals submit questions and the Planning Board 

addressed those issues and concerns from the correspondence received. The second piece was some new 

information that was brought forward by Felicia Penn and Steve Johnson from Open Cape network and 

its objectives with some additional partnership between him and the Town, so the Planning Board 

wanted to take those under advisement before voting, they have called a special meeting on Monday to 

vote on the application after reviewing the information provided by Ms. Penn and Mr. Johnston. Ms. 

Jenkins had a conversation with Mr. Johnston and she is going to meet with him regarding his ideas to 

see if we can somehow incorporate those into the Strategic Plan of the Growth Incentive Zone. 

The other concern of the Planning Board was the application focusses on what happens within 

the boundaries of the GIZ verses the focus of development of the Greater Hyannis Area, this was talked 

about, the last priority was focused on the boundary of the GIZ rather than how it related to the Greater 

Hyannis Area, and there is language on how to have the two merge together for the greater cause of 

Hyannis and what is the best for that area.  

Chair of the Committee asked Ms. Jenkins if there was anything this Committee could do to 

move this forward without the blessing of the Planning Board or at least a vote of the Planning Board. 

Ms. Jenkins felt that the majority of the Planning Board was in support of moving this application 

forward in a timely manner. Chair of the Committee asked what happens if this Committee takes a vote 

on the document to move it forward to the full Council and when the Planning Board meets on Monday f 

they were to make substantial changes to the document then it becomes an entirely new document that 

has to go before the Council again. Ms. Jenkins felt very strongly that the application is not going to 

have any substantial changes, she spoke to the Leadership of the Planning Board and the discussion was 

that there was some very minor changes they were looking at, but she was confident that on Monday 

when the Planning Board had their special meeting to deal with just the application, that they will vote in 

the positive of the document and move it forward as well. 

Attorney Ruth Weil was asked how she felt the Committee voting on this document if the 

Planning Board was to make changes to it on Monday. Attorney Weil stated that all this Committee is 



really doing is voting on the application, this is not a Zoning change of any kind, and she felt that the 

Planning Board was taking that approach in the beginning, that it was a Zoning change and it is not, your 

voting on an application to be sent to the Cape Cod Commission for consideration, and that is all, so 

there isn’t a problem on taking a vote even if the Planning Board make tiny changes to it. 

Councilor Paula Schnepp asked what will happen if the GIZ expires and we do not have anything in 

place. Ms. Jenkins said that we would go through our usual Regulatory Process to finish any business 

that is before us now in the process that has already been started, but we would not be able to entertain 

any other business until it is in place.  

 Councilor Paula Schnepp made the motion to accept the application as discussed in 

tonight’s meeting. Councilor Jessica Rapp Grassetti seconded the motion. Chair of Committee 

asked for a roll call vote of the members: 

 

Councilors: 

Vice-President James Crocker, Precinct 5 (CHAIR)  YES 

Councilor Jessica Rapp-Grassetti, Precinct 7              YES 

Councilor Paula K. Schnepp, Precinct 12                     YES 

Councilor Matthew Levesque, Precinct 10                   YES 

Councilor Deborah Dagwan, Precinct 8                       YES 

Member at large Hank Farnham                                 YES 

 

The vote was unanimous to accept the application as discussed in tonight’s meeting and to move to 

the full Council at tonight’s meeting for consideration. 

 

  

Chair of the Committee introduced Attorney Ruth Weil to give a brief description to the 

Committee about the Cape Cod Commissions Chapter H. (Attorney Weil handed out the following 

document) Attorney Ruth Weil stated that it was good that this was also being looked at as we submit 

the application to the Commission as the  DRI Threshold under Chapter H there is a series of threshold 

ranges, for example 10,000 square foot Commercial require a mandatory review of the Cape Cod 

Commission, Mixed use is 20,000 and residential is zero to 30. Chapter A proposes a process to have the 

community to ask the Commission to increase the thresholds, there is a filing process to increase those 

thresholds, and also to decrease the thresholds. The following handout will explain Chapter H. 

 Ms. Jenkins explained the qualifications for raising the thresholds which is indicated below in the 

table.  

 

 

 

 



 



 



 



 
 



 
 

 



 



 



 

 
 

 



 



 
 

 



 



 
 

 

 



 
 

 

 



 



 



 
 



 
 



 



 



 



 



 
 



 



 
Ms. Jenkins wanted to make it as clear as possible that there have been no changes to our local 

regulations or review process as a result of the changes for the Commission thresholds. Councilor 

Jessica Rapp Grassetti asked about the map and how much of the map is in the Regulatory Agreement. 

(SEE MAP BELOW) 



 
 

 

 
 

 

 



Chair of the Committee Vice President James Crocker Jr. asked the Committee if they would be 

comfortable in voting tonight to have Ms. Elizabeth Jenkins draft the next chapter in the Chapter H for 

the Committee to review at their next meeting. This would be a DRAFT only document for the 

Committee to review before sending to the full Council for recommendation. All members voted in the 

positive to have Ms. Jenkins draft the next addition to Chapter H for this Committee to review. 

 

 Chair of the Committee Vice President James Crocker Jr. asked for a motion to accept the 

meeting minutes of January 18, 2018 as drafted. Councilor Jessica Rapp Grassetti made the motion to 

accept the meeting minutes of January 18, 2018 as drafted, all members voted in favor of accepting the 

meeting minutes of January 18, 2018 as written. 

 

Chair of the Committee Vice President James Crocker Jr. asked for a motion to Adjourn; 

Councilor Jessica Rapp Grassetti made the motion to Adjourn, all members present voted to Adjourn at 

6:56pm 

 

 

 

 

NEXT MEETING: March 22, 2018, 6PM 

 

ADJOURNMENT: 6:56pm 


